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Present:  
Mark Whitehead (MW)




    Chair



Linda Tansley (HT)




    Headteacher

Caroline Bond (CB)
Chris Caswell (CC)



Simon Forder (SF)

Owen Gardner (OG)




    Arrived during item 6


Terry Genis (TG)



Miles Le Voguer (MLeV)



Jefferson Nwokeoma (JN)



Laura Ovenden (LO)




    Deputy Headteacher



Roger Panter (RP)


Lyndsey Todd (LT)
Apologies:    Gemma James-Moore (GJ-M)

In attendance: 
Flavia Coleman




    
    Cover Clerk

	1. 
	Welcome and Apologies for Absence.

The Chair opened the meeting at 6.35pm and welcomed everyone and, in particular, Simon Forder, who was attending his first Full Governing Body meeting since his election as a Parent Governor.

It was noted that travel difficulties meant that OG and GJ-M would either be arriving late or would not be able to attend the meeting and agreed that their apologies would be accepted if they were unable to attend.  OG joined the meeting at 7.30pm, during item 6.  A message from GJ-M to confirm she would not be attending was received during the meeting. 

	Action



	2. 
	Declaration of Pecuniary Interests

There were no declarations of pecuniary interest.

Simon Forder, new Parent Governor, completed a ‘Nil’ Pecuniary Interests declaration.


	

	3. 
	Minutes of the Meeting Held on 11th October 2016
The Chair went through the minutes of the last meeting, page by page. The minutes of the last meeting on 11th October 2016 were approved as a true and accurate record.

With regard to the schedule of meetings at page 7 of the minutes, the HT drew governors’ attention to the revised list of meeting dates attached to the agenda where rescheduled meetings (Pay Committee on Monday 5th December and FGB on Wednesday 7th December) had been highlighted. 
	

	4. 
	Actions Arising 

All updated - reported in the record of outstanding actions attached to the minutes or in the relevant agenda item below. Completed actions to be removed from the list.

Governor visit to review CPD and IRIS (26/1 – item 14)

Carried forward to the Spring term – LO to let CC and TG know when staff are sufficiently confident with IRIS.

HT Performance Management Training (17/5 – item 7)

Additional Governor Services training will be run in the Spring term if there is sufficient demand.  The possibility of using an alternative supplier to be discussed with Jane Wilson at the HT’s performance management review on 30 November.
Review of Raise Online (21/6 – Item 4)

The 2015/16 report has been uploaded to the governor portal and will be the focus of the next FGB on 7th December.  As the report is in a different format from previous years, governors were advised to read the commentary at the beginning of the report in order to be able to interpret the data.

Support/sponsorship for competitive sports (21/6 – item 6)

MLeV had met with Natalie Stratton, the PE Leader, and sponsorship for kit for the football team is to be sought.  Approximately £400 will be needed and a draft letter to local businesses is being prepared ad will be sent to the HT and Natalie Stratton for checking before it is sent.

The HT commented that the swimming programme is very valuable but also very expensive to run and that sponsorship to supplement the Sports Premium funding commitment to continuing swimming provision in Y2, 3 and 4 in addition to Y5, would enable the provision to be maintained.

It was agreed that raising the profile of the school by promoting its achievements in the local press would be helpful in obtaining sponsorship.

Reports on Pupil Premium and Sports Premium data (7/7 – item 6)
The HT explained that a report on the 2015/16 funding and its impact and plans for the current year has been published on the website.  The HT is endeavouring to have completed ‘impact’ for the 2016/17 plan ready for the FGB on 7th December.

Allegations concerning the Head Teacher

It was noted that TG is the nominated governor, not OG.  A dedicated e-mail address for any allegations to be reported is required as it would not be appropriate for these to be received via the school’s e-mail address.

Governing Body Performance and Training (20/9 – item 16)

The Clerk will follow up on corrections to the governor training reports with Governor Services.

MLV will e-mail all governors to ask for details of all the training they have booked and/or attended.

Governor Visits (11/10 – item 9iii)
It was noted that a section recording visits undertaken has been added to the agenda but that its accuracy relies on governors letting the HT know when visits have been completed or are planned. (See also item 10).
It was noted that OG has carried out a maths visit and that MLeV has observed the swimming programme and that the dates would be provided.


	LO/CC/
TG
MLeV/
OG

MLeV

HT

OG
Clerk

MLeV

ALL

OG/
MLeV

	5. 
	Governing Body Membership and Procedures
Vacancy Monitoring

There are no vacancies at present and no governors’ terms off office are due to expire this academic year.
Governor Details/Register of Interests/Attendance Record

Governor details and register of interests have been published on the website.  

It was noted that LT is not shown as a member of the Policy Working Group.

The Chair will follow up with OG on the updating of the attendance register.

	HT
MW/OG

	6. 
	Budget 2016/17
The HT explained that, following the Finance & Personnel Committee meeting on 8th November, where the committee had agreed to recommend the revised 2016/17 budget to the Full Governing Body for approval, an updated rationale and budget report had been circulated to the committee, as there had been some changes to the information originally reported.  In essence, this had resulted in an increase of £6k to the carry forward at the end of 2016/17, an increase of £13k to the carry forward at the end of 2017/18 and an increase of £22k at the end of 2018/19 to those figures presented at the F&P meeting.  The committee had agreed that the updated revision should be recommended to the Full Governing Body for approval. 

The following questions had been submitted before the meeting:

Q.  On page 4 of the report, you point out that, at present, in order to present a balanced budget, there is no provision for an additional Y3 class teacher from September 2017 and that provision will be created using teachers on part-time contracts.  As you state, the loss of ‘over-teaching’ may be significant. Given the budget revision and the increased surplus (£16,562), do you think this may give us the opportunity to reconsider the strategy?  I am aware of the uncertainties regarding the new Apprenticeship Levy, High Needs Top Up/ SENSA funding but would be interested in your thoughts on this.
Related to this question, is there any update/new information on the new Apprenticeship Levy and the SENSA funding?  
A.  The HT explained that the school has been fortunate in the past to have had the luxury of being able to craft the budget to include extra staffing available but that, in the current financial climate and to avoid setting a deficit budget and redundancies, the school must maximise the provision it currently has.  The aim is to staff every classroom and, if additional teaching capacity is available, this will be a benefit.  However, if it is found that the generous contingency for supply teachers for the winter period has not been fully used, any balance could be used for the benefit of the children and could allow a Y3 teacher to be recruited for September.  

With regard to the Apprenticeship Levy, there is no further information available.  The provisions for 2017/18 to 2018/19 have been based on 0.5% of the total payroll, less the provision for agency supply staff.

The rationale for the SENSA funding had been reported to the Finance & Personnel Committee but is proving very difficult to obtain, as there seem to be differing views between SEN and EFS about the application process.  Four applications, which were very time-consuming to prepare, were submitted but returned by EFS on the grounds that they had not been completed correctly.  Advice from SEN is that the first application, which it viewed as one of the best examples it had seen, should be re-submitted and assurances given that the funding will be provided, backdated to the date of the original submission.  This assurance has helped to increase the amount of the carry forward.
The following questions were raised during the meeting:

Q.  How is the Apprenticeship Levy being applied?

A.  It will be implemented at County level, as Hampshire is the employer, and will be divided pro-rata across all schools.
Q.  Why have Occupancy Costs (code E12-E18) reduced in 2017/18 but increased in 2018/19?
A.  This is a globalised heading which includes a number of different areas.  Details of what is covered will be circulated.
Post meeting clarification:

E12–Building Maintenance & Improvement; E13-Grounds Maintenance & Improvement; E14-Cleaning & Caretaking; E15-Water & Sewage; E16-Energy; E17–Rates; E18–other occupation costs eg security, refuse. The decrease and then increase is due to the significant works undertaken regarding the Expansion programme in 2016/17 (Y1) which do not continue in 2017/18 (Y2) but then the finance ‘tool’ automatically includes a % increase for rising costs thus the 2018/19 (Y3) rise.
Q.  What does Other Income cover?
A.  It includes funding for residential and days visits, school lunches and fundraising. Provision for each year is shown on the detailed report under codes 6549 to 6798. 
Q. Why does Other Employment Costs (code E08-E11) increase in 2017/18 and then reduce in 2018/19?

A.  Information of what this globalised heading includes will be checked,

Post meeting clarification:

E08–Indirect Employee Expenses eg staff car allowance, staff advertising, Apprenticeship Levy, past year employer contributions; E09-Development & Training; E10-SLA Long Term Sick and de-delegation for staffing; NO E11.  We are informed that the Apprenticeship Levy will commence from April 2017 (Y2), hence not in 2016/17 (Y1), and have included an allocation for staff advertising only in 2017/18 (Y2), thus overall increasing costs in Y2 of the plan but then reducing again in 2018/19 (Y3).
Governors were reminded to submit questions before the meeting, if possible, so that the fullest and most accurate answers could be provided at the meeting rather than governors having to wait.

CC, as Chair of the Finance & Personnel Committee, assured governors that the budget revision had been considered in detail and that the committee had no hesitation in recommending it to them for approval.  
Accordingly, the revised budget for 2016/17, as follows, was unanimously approved for submission:

Total Income:  £1,530,233 (one million five hundred and thirty thousand two hundred and thirty three pounds)

Total Expenditure:  £1,573,259 (one million five hundred and seventy three thousand two hundred and fifty nine pounds)
In-Year Deficit:  £43,026 (forty three thousand and twenty six pounds)
Surplus Brought Forward from 2015/16:  £139,081 (one hundred and thirty nine thousand and eighty one pounds)
Cumulative Surplus:  £96,055 (ninety six thousand and fifty five pounds)
HCC SLAs from 2017

Details of the costs of the SLAs in 2016/17 and the projected costs for 2017/18 had been uploaded to the governor portal.  Although schools can choose which SLAs they wish to take, and not all are applicable to primary schools, the HT recommended that all the current SLAs were purchased again for 2017.  As a Hampshire maintained school and in view of the quality of service provided by the LA and the value for money that the SLAs offered, it would be a false economy and very time consuming to seek alternative provision.

OG arrived at 7.30pm.

The purchase of the Governor Services SLA was discussed in detail as the school has been without a substantive clerk for four terms and covering the work that the clerk would normally carry out is placing considerable additional demands on the HT.

At the conclusion of the discussion, it was agreed that the SLA should be purchased for a further year but that alternative solutions should also be pursued.  The Chair will contact his opposite numbers in other local schools to establish whether they, too, use the Governor Services clerking service or employ their own clerk directly and to obtain their views on the advantages and disadvantage of both approaches.

Q.  Can we look for an alternative option for the Catering SLA?
A.  No.  The difficulties with lunchtime service were reported to the Premises Committee on 10th November.  As far as is known, all schools use HC3S and it would be impossible to outsource the contract to another provider.

It was unanimously agreed that all the SLAs that the school currently purchases should be purchased again for 2017.


	HT
HT

MW

	7. 
	Committee Reports
Minutes of the Finance & Personnel Committee meetings held on 27th September and 8th November, the Pay Committee meeting held on 18th October and the Premises Committee meetings held on 4th October and 10th November had been uploaded to the governors’ portal.
With regard to the Premises Committee meeting on 10th November, OG drew governors’ attention to the new online accident reporting system and advised that, in view of the difficulties with the Health and Safety walkround, the way that this is undertaken in the future is to be reviewed.

It was noted that a new fire detector has now been installed in the staffroom. 

	

	8. 
	Safeguarding 
The HT confirmed that the approved safeguarding audit had been submitted by the deadline of 31st October.

 
	

	9. 
	Governing Body Performance and Training.  
Whole GB Training

It was noted that requests for whole GB training for the 2016/17 financial year must be submitted to Governor Services by 31st January and possible topics were discussed.

It was agreed that the Chair would ask whether a bespoke session on Prevent could be provided and, if not, four suggested topics would be circulated for governors to consider.
Other training

It was noted that LT has booked on a number of courses and that SF would be undertaking the New Governor Induction training on 18th March.
	MW
MLeV/HT


	10. 
	Governor Visits

Assessment
CC commented that he had found the visit on assessment very useful, particularly in terms of how to support the SIDP.

It was noted that MW and RP had attended the staff meeting on this subject.

Governor Kaizen 

· Governor Induction Process:  it was noted that GJ-M would be SF’s ‘buddy’. 
· Governor Monitoring Visits:  OG and LO had met to discuss the procedure and governors were asked to keep them updated on the visits they had undertaken.  Governors were also asked to complete a visit report using the template available on the portal, so that an evidence trail is maintained.


	

	11. 
	Policy Review

It was noted that the September 2016 edition of the Statement of Financial Expectations had been adopted at the Finance & Personnel Committee meeting on 27th September 2016.


	

	12. 
	Annual Statement
CC is compiling the Governors’ Annual Statement and governors were reminded that contributions were needed by 9th December so that it could be published by the end of the calendar year.

Q.  Why is the statement being produced at the end of the calendar year, rather than the academic year?
A.  So that a comprehensive report on our work and our plans for the future can be provided. Considerable discussion had taken place last academic year about the point of release and it was agreed that the issue would be ‘calendar’. There was no directive from the DfE on this – it was merely school/governor choice and could be revised at any point.

	ALL

	13. 
	Good News

Christmas Production Dates
The EY production will be taking place at St Christopher’s Church at 10.30am on Friday 9th December.

The KS1 production ‘A Midwife Crisis’ will be taking place at 10am on Tuesday 13th and Wednesday 14th December.

The KS2 production ‘Primary School Christmas Musical’ will be taking place at 7pm on Tuesday 13th and Wednesday 14th December.

All governors were welcome to attend and the Admin Officer will send an e-mail asking governors to confirm their attendance so that seats can be reserved.

Y5/6 Choir

The choir would be performing at the café at The Hub at 12.15pm on Wednesday 7th December, at BAE at 12.15pm on Thursday 8th December and at Tesco in Aldershot from 2pm-2.30pm on Friday 9th December.  

Christmas School Lunch/Christmas Parties
OG and MW would be attending the lunch, where governors and staff serve the children, at 11.30am on Thursday 15th December.  The children’s Christmas parties would follow the lunch. 

Christmas Fair

The Christmas Fair would be taking place on Friday 2nd December at 2.30pm.  Governors were thanked for all their contributions to the governors’ hamper.

Christmas Carol Service
The carol service will take place at St Christopher’s Church at 1.30pm on Friday 16th December.  LT will present the Governors’ Trophy. 
	ALL
LT

	14. 
	Correspondence
There were not items of correspondence to note.
	

	15. 
	Any Other Business
Optimus Education 
Following the workshop on 28th November, access to examples of in-house training are to be provided and will be evaluated to ensure that they meet the school’s needs before any commitment is made.
	

	
	Meeting closed 8.17pm
	

	
	Date of next meeting: 7th December 2016 6.30pm
	


Schedule of Tower Hill Primary School Governing Body Meetings 2016/17
	Shaded = re-scheduled dates
	Committees

	
	Full GB
	Finance & Personnel
	Premises
	HT Perf
Man.
	Pay

	Autumn Term
	20th Sept 16
	
	
	
	

	
	
	27th Sept 16
	
	
	

	
	11th Oct 16
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	4th Oct 16
	
	18th Oct 16

	
	
	8th Nov 16
	
	
	

	
	29th Nov 16
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	10th Nov 16
	
	

	
	
	
	
	30th Nov 16
	

	
	Weds 7th Dec 16
	
	
	
	Mon 5th Dec 16

	Spring Term
	
	24th Jan 17
	
	
	

	
	7th Feb 17
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	7th Mar 17
	
	

	
	21st Mar 17
	
	
	
	

	
	4th Apr 17
	
	
	
	

	Summer Term

	
	9th May 17
	
	
	

	
	23rd May 17
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	6th Jun 17
	
	

	
	20th Jun 17
	
	
	
	

	
	
	27th Jun 17
	
	
	

	
	Thurs 6th Jul 17
	
	
	
	


Membership of Tower Hill Primary School Governing Body

	MEMBERSHIP 2016/17


	
	Committees

	Governors (13) - HT/1 Staff /1 LA/    2 parent/ 8 co-opted  
	Full GB & Leads
	Finance & Personnel
	Premises
	HT Perf. Man.
	Pay
	Pay Appeal
	Policy Group

	Simon
	Forder
	Parent
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Caroline
	Bond
	Co-opted
	 
	 
	· 
	
	
	
	

	Chris
	Caswell
	Co-opted
	Pupil Premium
Governor Visits

Safeguarding
	    Chair

	
	
	· 
	
	

	Terry
	Genis
	Co-opted
	Allegations against HT
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Gemma
	James-Moore
	Co-opted
	SEND
Safeguarding

Attaining Highly
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Miles
	Le Voguer
	Co-opted
	Dev & Training 
Sports Premium
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Owen
	Gardner
	LA
	Vice Chair
KAIZEN lead
	
	Chair 

	
	· 
	
	

	Jefferson
	Nwokeoma
	Co-opted
	Forum Rep 
	
	
Vice Chair
	
	
	
	

	Laura 
	Ovenden
	Staff
	Safer Rec.
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Roger
	Panter
	Co-opted
	Safer Rec.
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Linda 
	Tansley
	HT
	Safer Rec. 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Mark
	Whitehead
	Co-opted
	Chair
Safer Rec.
	
	 
	
	
	
	

	Lyndsey 
	Todd
	Parent
	
	
Vice Chair
	
	
	
	
	· 


	Governor INSET Day Timetable 2016/17

Date                  Topic
	By whom
	Status

	INSET 1

05/09/16
	New Year Induction: Safeguarding, SEND, H & S led by Linda Tansley HT, Christine Cartlidge SENCo, input from Philip Hinsley, Site Manager (Step Ladder training)
	TG
	Attended morning session

	INSET 2

06/09/16
	Introduction to SIDP 2016/17 by HT and all Key Leaders


	None
	-

	INSET 3

21/10/16
	KAD 1:  Maths including consideration of Singapore & Shanghai systems led by Kieran Collins AHT (KAD 3 )
	OG
	Attended morning session

	INSET 4 20/01/17
	Reading Developments with a key focus on Guided Reading & Language Development to be led by Nicola Ward AHT & Emma Dinsdale LCDL
	
	

	INSET 5

26/05/17
	Assessment: Annual Report Writing – Feedback to Parents 


	
	


	Governor Visit Timetable 2016/17
(Control Check visits also recorded in tables attached to F&P and Premises Committee agendas / minutes)
	Governor
	Date and Status 
re Visit /Report to FGB

	SFVS Check:  Purchasing Card Check
	MW
	16th September 16

	Safeguarding: Checking Single Central Register
	CC
	26th September 16

	Health & Safety: Annual Site Governors’ Check
	OG, JN, TG, MlV, SF
	4th November 16

	KAD 1 - Maths: Meet with new Maths Leader
	OG
	10th November 16

	KAD 4 – P.E.& Sport: joined Y2 for swimming experience
	MlV
	16th November 16

	KAD 2 - Assessment: Milestone Data & Pupil Progress Requirements at Staff Meeting
	MW, RP
	16th November 16

	KAD 2 - Assessment: Meet with Assessment Leader
	MW, RP, CC
	21st November 16

	KAD 4 - P.E.& Sport: Meet with P.E. Leader – action plan to date
	MlV
	22nd November 16

	KAD 4 - Assessment: Visit to experience local KSI Cluster Group moderation of Maths process
	MW
	21st November 16

	Optimus Presentation to SLT & Governors: Knowledge Centre & In House Training capabilities
	MW, TG, G J-M, JN, MlV, SF
	28th November 16

	KAD 4 – P.E.& Sport: Staff Meeting – Introduction of ‘The Golden Mile’ scheme + planning and assessment revisions including via Premier Sport

Whole School Initiative: Ethos – 1-2-3 Magic Behaviour Programme
	MlV
	30th November 16

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	



Signed as a true and accurate record by Mark Whitehead, Chair, ___________________at the FGB meeting of 7th December 16


